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ACADEMIC COUNCIL

Minutes

Meeting of December 16, 2003

	Present:

B. Balenko 

G. Bereznai

C. Byrne

J. Cramer

W. Crichlow

I. Dincer 

N. Fayyaz

M. Finlayson, Chair

W. Fong

M. Greenley


	R. Hinch

D. Holdway
R. Levin

B. MacIsaac

C. Martin

J. Moretton

B. Muirhead

J. Perz


	T. Rogers

M. Rosen

O. Sanchez

A. Siddiqui 

W. Smith

D. Wallace, Secretary



	Recording Secretary: 

I. Gammon
	Regrets:

S. Barclay-Pereira

B. Hunter

G. Pinkney

B. Popham

G. Polonsky 

T. Raffoul

B. Schell

E. Waller
	


1.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF NOVEMBER 18, 2003
The minutes were accepted as distributed.

2.
INQUIRIES AND COMMUNICATIONS

2.1
REPORT TO ACADEMIC COUNCIL
Dean Byrne reported on the Council of Ontario Universities Academic Colleagues Meetings of December 11 and 12, 2003.  A copy of her report is attached.  A list of COU affiliates is also attached for information.
2.2
HARASSMENT AND DISCRIMINATION POLICY AND PROCEDURES
Dr. Finlayson indicated that the draft policy and procedures on Harassment and Discrimination have been forwarded to H.R. for review.
3.
PROVOST’S REMARKS
Canada Research Chair
Dr. Finlayson reported that the University’s application for a Canada Research Chair was submitted on December 15, 2003.
Research Ethics Board
The inaugural meeting of the University’s Research Ethics Board was held on December 11, 2003.

Trent/DC/UOIT Joint Committee
Dr. Finlayson reported that at the Trent/DC/UOIT Joint Committee meeting of December 11, 2003, Trent representatives made known their intent to continue to provide courses in the Humanities and Social Sciences on campus and to increase their enrolments to 1,500 students.
Communication from the Ministry

Ministerial consent has not yet been received for UOIT’s new programs that are offered for the fall of 2004.

In response to our inquiry to the Ministry about when UOIT might facilitate the proclamation of Section 6 of the UOIT Act which allows it unrestricted degree granting authority, correspondence indicates that the Ministry intends to begin discussion no earlier than January 2007 (when we submit our first round of graduate data for review). 
4.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
4.1
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

4.1.1
CURRICULUM AND PROGRAM REVIEW COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP 

	MOTION

#AC0039
	“That Wesley Crichlow (School of Criminology and Justice) be added to the membership of the Committee.”


CARRIED

4.1.2
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE
	MOTION

#AC0040
	“That the Executive Committee Terms of Reference be adopted as circulated.”


CARRIED

4.2
CURRICULUM AND PROGERAM REVIEW COMMITTEE
	MOTION

#AC0041
	“That the minimum grade in all Nursing core courses be changed from “D” to “C” in the Bachelor of Science in Nursing degree program.”


CARRIED

Dean Byrne reviewed the progression requirements for the BScN program indicating one change to Appendix A – that the last two sentences of point 4 be included in the document as a separate point (5). 

	MOTION

#AC0042
	“That the Progression Requirements included in Appendix A be approved as amended for the Bachelor of Science in Nursing degree program.”


CARRIED

5.
NEW PROGRAM 

5.1
MASTER’S IN INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY SECURITY

Professor Martin outlined the changes to the MITS program proposal as follows:

· Cover Page: 

· Removed "To be", sentence now read: "Submitted to the Ontario Council of Graduate Studies" 

· Removed "For Discussion Only - November 10, 2003" 

·  All pages - Removed Date from the bottom page footer. 

· Added  paragraph on UOIT/UNB Partnership (Section 1.6, p.12) 

· The School of Computer Science at the University of New Brunswick (UNB) has expressed their intention to form a partnership with the UOIT School of Business and Information Technology (SBIT) in IT Security. Dr. Virendra Bhavsar, Dean of Computer Science, UNB, had met with UOIT SBIT faculty to discuss on the partnership. Under the partnership, the MITS graduates would have direct entry into the UNB’s computer science PhD program. Both universities would encourage adjunct appointments of faculty. The UOIT faculty could supervise UNB doctoral students, and the UNB faculty could supervise UOIT graduate students.  Moreover, faculty from UOIT and UNB can conduct joint research—an arrangement that would likely lead to innovative research projects and grants. 

· Changed hiring of 1 faculty to 2 faculty in the area of IT security to join the School in July 2004 (p. 14) 

· The School has already conducted an interview for two faculty members whose research area is in Information Technology Security, and they are expected to join the School in July 2004. The following advertisement for a Research Chair in IT Security has numbers of excellent candidates for the position. In addition, a major bank in Canada is expected to soon vote on their funding of a Research Chair in IT Security for UOIT. 

· Added Appendix 5: Letter of Support - from Merv Matson (The same letter which was presented at the last Executive Committee meeting.)   

· Updated Volume II: CV of the Faculty - Included Technical Reports and Others (workshop presented). 

· Added Table of Contents to Volume II. 

· Repagination of Volumes II and III as separate volumes.  Both volumes now start with Page 1. 

· Volume III now contains the CVs of the consultants as required by OCGS.
	MOTION

#AC0043
	“That Master’s in Information Technology Security program proposal be approved as amended.”


CARRIED

6.
ACADEMIC POLICIES
6.1
CONFERRAL OF DEGREES

Whenever necessary, the Registrar will make the following motion for the consent of Academic Council:

	MOTION

#AC0044
	“That the University confer the degrees of … upon those candidates certified by the Registrar as having met the degree requirements.”


CARRIED

6.2 GRADING (Trevor Rodgers)
Mr. Rodgers outlined proposed changes to section 5.8 of the University calendar intended to clarify the University grading policy as it relates to the minimum grade required for credit, failure for non-attendance, courses evaluated on a pass / fail basis, deferred examinations, and incomplete course work.

The last paragraph of the proposed changes to the grading policy was amended as follows:

If a student’s grade is not available when final grades are approved at the end of a term, special designation will be temporarily added to his/her record.  If a deferred examination has been granted, a grade of DEF will be assigned.  If a portion of the work required for the course is incomplete, a grade of INC may be recorded.  These grades may satisfy prerequisites for further courses on a temporary basis, but not beyond the end of the subsequent term after which these grades revert to “F.”

 

	MOTION

#AC0045
	“That the proposed changes to section 5.8 of the University calendar be accepted as amended.”


CARRIED

6.3 
LETTERS OF PERMISSION

	MOTION

#AC0046
	“That the Letter of Permission Policy be approved as circulated.”


CARRIED

7.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 2:52 p.m.
Report to Academic Council

December 16, 2003

from Council of Ontario Universities

Academic Colleagues Meetings

December 11 & 12, 2003

Submitted by: Carolyn Byrne

This was my first meeting as an Academic Colleague at the Council of Ontario Universities (COU). This briefing note will be in more detail than subsequent ones in order to provide the membership of UOIT Academic Council with some background.

Council of Ontario Universities

“The objectives of the Council are to promote cooperation among provincially associated universities of Ontario, and between them and the Government of the Province, and, generally, to work for the empowerment of higher education for the people of Ontario”.

The Council consists of two major groups:

1. The Executive Heads – consisting of the presidents/rectors of the universities.

2. The Academic Colleagues – one representative from each of the universities who sit on the university senate/academic council.

3. Task groups are formed from the Executive Heads & Academic Colleagues membership to deal with issues as they arise.

When the council meets both the Executive Head and Academic Colleagues meet separately and then together.

Summary of Academic Colleagues & Council Meetings:
· Academic Colleagues produce approximately four working papers per year on current topics. This year they will be:

1. The Role of the University – near completion

2. “Faculty Contact with Students” started

3. “Alternative Models of Delivering Graduate Education” – future

4. “Hidden Issues in Using IT for Delivering Education” – future

· C.O.U. staff currently meeting with ministers from new provincial government

· Tuition Freeze

· November 20th Speech from the Throne announced tuition freeze for 2 years

· C.O.U. working with the government work out a formula to determine offset payments to universities to cover the additional revenues that universities would have received from anticipated fee increases
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Summary of Academic Colleagues & Council Meetings: cont’d.
· Enrolment Targets

2002 – 2003 Double Cohort

· university applicants from secondary schools increased by 45.7%

· college applicants from secondary schools increased by 7.8%

2003 – 2004

· concerns about spaces needed to accommodate 2004-05 applicants

· suggested applicant pool may drop from 02-03 as much as 30%

· many universities increased enrollment targets in 02-03 and have kept them high. Question – will the applicant pool be sufficient to reach targets set

Ongoing & Future Thrusts of C.O.U.
1. Development of framework for post secondary education

· comparisons to other countries

· tuition strategies

2. Government & Community Relations

· work with government on above framework

· work with government on an accountability framework

· increase profile of universities to General Public

3. Budget – Ontario late March
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Association of Computing Services Directors

Council of Chairs of Ontario Universities

Council of Deans of Arts and Science of Ontario Universities
Committee of Deans of Ontario Faculties of Law

Committee of Deans and Directors of Ontario Schools of Social Work
Council of Finance Officers - Universities of Ontario

Council of Ontario Deans of Engineering

Council of Ontario Faculties of Medicine

Council of Ontario University Programs in Nursing

Council of Senior Administrative Officers - Universities of Ontario
Council on University Planning and Analysis

Office for Partnerships for Advanced Skills

Ontario Association of Deans of Education

Ontario Committee on Student Affairs

Ontario Council for University Lifelong Learning

Ontario Council of Academic Vice-Presidents

Ontario Council of Library Schools

Ontario Council of University Programs in Rehabilitation Sciences
Ontario Council on Graduate Studies

Ontario Council of University Libraries

Ontario Council on University Research

Ontario Universities” Council on Admissions

Ontario Universities Public Affairs Council

Ontario University Registrars’ Association
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